MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

OF THE REIDSVILLE CITY COUNCIL
HELD WEDNESDAY, APRIL 14, 2010 AT 3:00 P.M.
COUNCIL CHAMBERS, CITY HALL
CITY COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT:
Mayor James K. Festerman


Mayor Pro-Tem Tom Balsley


Councilman Richard Johnson


Councilman John Henderson 


Councilman George Rucker (arrived during public comments on the utility rate increase)

Councilman Clark Turner


Councilwoman Joan Zdanski


                                                                        

COUNCIL MEMBERS ABSENT:                      
NONE

CITY STAFF PRESENT:                                    
D. Kelly Almond, City Manager








Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk








William F. McLeod Jr., City Attorney

Michael Pearce, Community Development Director

Donna Setliff, Assistant Community Development Director

Mayor Festerman called the meeting to order and recognized Police Captain William Hairston, who provided the invocation. 

The Mayor and Council members then led in the reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance.

APPROVAL OF THE CONSENT AGENDA.

Mayor Festerman asked if there were any items to be pulled from the Consent Agenda? Councilman Henderson asked that Item No. 3, Consideration of an amendment to the City’s Code of Ordinances Section 11-21 dealing with loitering for the purpose of engaging in drug-related activity, and Item No. 4, Approval of a Resolution of Support for two Urban Loop projects (U-2524C, D, Bryan Boulevard to Lawndale Drive & U-2525B, C, Lawndale Drive to US 70) as requested by the Greensboro Urban Area MPO Transportation Advisory Committee, be pulled.
Councilman Turner then made a motion, seconded by Mayor Festerman and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to approve Consent Agenda Items No. 1 & 2.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 1 - APPROVAL OF THE MARCH 10, 2010 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES, THE MARCH 16, 2010 RECESSED MEETING MINUTES AND THE MARCH 24, 2010 SPECIAL MEETING MINUTES.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 6-0 vote, the Council approved the March 10, 2010 Regular Meeting Minutes, the March 16, 2010 Recessed Meeting Minutes and the March 24, 2010 Special Meeting Minutes.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 2 - APPROVAL OF AN AMENDED INTERLOCAL AGREEMENT FOR THE EQUESTRIAN CENTER PROPERTY AND PAYMENT TO THE COUNTY, WHICH HAS ALREADY BEEN APPROPRIATED.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 6-0 vote, the Council approved an amended interlocal agreement for the Equestrian Center Property and payment to the County using previously appropriated funds. (A COPY OF THE CITY MANAGER’S MEMO DATED APRIL 5, 2010 EXPLAINING THIS ISSUE AND THE AMENDED INTERLOCAL AGREEMENT ITSELF ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)

- End of Consent Agenda -

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 3 - CONSIDERATION OF AN AMENDMENT TO THE CITY’S CODE OF ORDINANCES SECTION 11-21 DEALING WITH LOITERING FOR THE PURPOSE OF ENGAGING IN DRUG-RELATED ACTIVITY. 

City Manager Almond asked Police Chief Edd Hunt to come forward and explain this item. The Police Chief explained that the City of Reidsville’s ordinance was patterned after a similar Winston-Salem ordinance. The ordinance was struck down by the North Carolina Court of Appeals as unconstitutional. This amended ordinance should meet the Court’s guidelines, he said, adding that the previous ordinance was deemed “overly broad and vague.”
Councilman Henderson asked, “It hasn’t gone before a Court yet has it?” Chief Hunt replied, no sir, but that once it is enacted, it can be reviewed at that time. He explained that it wasn’t Reidsville’s ordinance that was struck down by the courts, but that of Winston-Salem that the local ordinance was fashioned after. The Police Chief explained that he had asked the City Manager to put enforcement of the current Reidsville ordinance on hold until they had a chance to review and make any needed changes. The ordinance was reviewed by the City Attorney and SR& S, the department’s legal consultant, he noted. It was felt that this new ordinance would be in compliance with the Court of Appeals, he added.
Councilman Henderson then made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to approve the amendment. (THE AMENDED ORDINANCE IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 4 - APPROVAL OF A RESOLUTION OF SUPPORT FOR TWO URBAN LOOP PROJECTS (U-2524C,D, BRYAN BOULEVARD TO LAWNDALE DRIVE & U-2525B,C, LAWNDALE DRIVE TO US 70) AS REQUESTED BY THE GREENSBORO URBAN AREA MPO TRANSPORTATION ADVISORY COMMITTEE.

In making a brief staff report, City Manager Almond explained that they had been unable to get the specifics to the Council regarding this request until today. He indicated that the City had been asked to support similar requests in the past and had done so. He noted that many times larger cities want to have loops around the cities and request the support of other governing boards in the area. He outlined the proposed routes for the urban loops and said they would give better direct access to the interstates until US 29 is upgraded to interstate status.
The Mayor said it was better for Greensboro to go in that direction and that it would affect the south side of town. The City Manager said it would help efforts to get US 29 designated as an interstate. Councilman Henderson said his interest was whether it was going to 29 anyway.

Councilwoman Zdanski then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Henderson and unanimously approved in a 6-0 vote, to approve the Resolution of Support and accompanying letter. (A COPY OF THE LETTER IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
The Resolution of Support as approved follows:
RESOLUTION REQUESTING FUNDING FOR THE GREENSBORO URBAN LOOP 

WHEREAS, the completion of the Greensboro Urban Loop is a key priority for the Greensboro Urban Area MPO, the City of Greensboro, Guilford County, the Piedmont Triad Region, and the State of North Carolina; and,

WHEREAS, Greensboro is at the center of the State and is the crossroads for key Strategic Highway Corridors I-85, I-40, US 29, US 421, US 220, NC 68 and the future I-73 and I-785; and,

WHEREAS, the remaining sections of the Urban Loop contained in projects U-2524C,D and U-2525B,C are the highest-priority links for completion for the Greensboro Urban Area MPO, the City of Greensboro, and Rockingham County; and,

WHEREAS, the Urban Loops are being evaluated by NCDOT under a new Prioritization Process; and
WHEREAS, the projects are seen to enhance transportation safety and mobility; viewed as a critical economic development support tool; and,

WHEREAS, the remaining Urban Loop sections will be critical to serving regional daily trips and increased freight trips; and,

WHEREAS, the remaining Urban Loop sections will provide critical links to serve anticipated high growth areas around the airport and in east Greensboro; and,

WHEREAS, Prioritization Process may not adequately account for the Urban Loop as a key project in linking Strategic Highway Corridors and creating future economic development; and, 

WHEREAS, from a constructability standpoint, these projects are in a position to move forward due to its current status in the project development process; and
NOW, Therefore, be it resolved that the City of Reidsville hereby requests that NCDOT strongly consider funding the remaining sections of the Greensboro Urban Loop. 


This the 14th day of April, 2010.







/s/_________________________________







     James K. Festerman, Mayor







     City of Reidsville

ATTEST:

/s/______________________________________

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk

PROCLAMATIONS:

CERTIFICATE OF APPRECIATION FOR RETIRED ENGINEERING COORDINATOR BILL PENN.

In recognizing retired Engineering Coordinator Bill Penn, Mayor Festerman said one of his great joys and pleasures in being Mayor was being able to recognize our fine City employees. He said it gives him great pleasure to recognize those he had the opportunity to work and interact with. Today, he said he gets to recognize one of our finest City employees, Bill Penn, who has given much service and much attention to the needs of the City of Reidsville. He then read aloud the proclamation. (A COPY OF THE PROCLAMATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
Community Development Director Michael Pearce, who was Penn’s supervisor, said it was an honor to be standing up here with the Mayor and Bill. He noted that it was a problem finding a title for Penn because he brought so many things to the table. Projects were just better because of Penn’s involvement, he said, stressing they were done better and were safer to use.

The Mayor noted Penn’s sense of humor. He said he had talked with him this morning and said he thought Penn would prefer a shotgun to a watch, but he was getting a watch. He asked him to please come by and see everyone when he could. The Mayor then asked Penn to make a few remarks.

Penn said that through the grace of God, he was able to make it 30 years with the City. He said it was a privilege to work with the people and with his co-workers. He talked of his co-workers as friends and confidantes. He said he could never do anything alone but would sometimes have to ask for help and everybody was helpful to give him a hand. He talked of it being a pleasure and a challenge to work for the City of Reidsville, including its citizens and property owners. He said it was not always a “great” time all the time, but he learned a lot about himself. He talked of how hard everyone at the City works and their dedication. He said he liked working for Michael (Pearce), who he considered a friend and a good supervisor. Again, he said he was grateful to the City. The audience then applauded Penn as he shook hands with each of the Council members.

PUBLIC HEARINGS:

CONSIDERATION OF AN APPLICATION TO REZONE PROPERTY LOCATED AT 2439 S. SCALES STREET, SPECIFICALLY ROCKINGHAM COUNTY TAX NO. 8903-09-26-1233, FROM LIGHT INDUSTRIAL TO HIGHWAY BUSINESS. (Z2010-1)

In making the staff report, Assistant Community Development Director Donna Setliff stated that the applicant, Everardo Luna, is requesting that 2439 South Scales Street be rezoned. The rear portion of the property is zoned Light Industrial while the front portion is Highway Business. Setliff said the applicant wants the rear portion to be rezoned Highway Business.
Setliff said two buildings are located on the property, one in each zoning district. Highway Business is located to the west of the adjacent area to be rezoned while Light Industrial is located on the east and south. An undeveloped area to the southeast is zoned Residential Agricultural-20, she added.
Setliff explained that staff encourages the cleaning up of parcels where split zoning exists. The City’s Comprehensive Plan, she noted, does not show this property being within or close to an activity center, which would encourage a certain type of growth. The property, she said, is within the Suburban Growth Area, which supports mostly residential growth. She stated that the area is a mixture of commercial and residential uses.

Setliff said she had discussed with Community Development Director Pearce whether this property would ever be a part of the City’s Industrial Park. The property is located east of the site. It was decided that it could serve as a commercial/business buffer between the Industrial Park and the residential area on the east side of South Scales Street, she said.

Setliff said that staff recommends the property be rezoned, and the Planning Board unanimously recommended the rezoning.
Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 3:22 p.m. by asking if there was anyone who wished to speak in favor or against this rezoning. No one came forward, and the public hearing was closed at 3:22 p.m.

Councilman Turner then made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski and unanimously approved in a 6-0 vote, to approve the rezoning request.

CONSIDERATION OF A PROPOSED UTILITY RATE INCREASE.

Opening Comments by the City Manager.

City Manager Almond said he had wanted to make a few comments about the proposed utility rate increase before the public was allowed to speak on it. He said he wanted to talk about the points he has had questions about and some of the points he understands Council has had questions about leading up to the meeting today. He said he was sure he wouldn’t be able to address all the points in advance, but he would address all of the points that he knows about. 

The City Manager said most of the rate increase is in the fixed charges of having water and sewer, not based on how much you use but that you have water and sewer service.  He said there appears to be a great deal of misunderstanding about the proposed utility rate increase. Most of the questions he had heard have been about the water system or the water rates. As the Council knows, this is a sewer rate increase more than a water rate increase. He said 70% of this increase will go to the sewer system, not the water system. 
The City Manager talked of the Greensboro water sales money. He said some people have been asking where did that money go and how did that factor into this. He stressed that the City didn’t sell sewer service to Greensboro so the City didn’t have that “cash cow” when it came to sewer. That is why 70% of the increase has to go to the sewer system to keep it operating. He asked everyone to keep that in mind when talking about the utility rate increase.
He returned to the Greensboro water sales money and what happened to that money. He said it was easy to come in at this hour and ask that question when the question has been answered many, many times over the past 12 years where that money is going. It has been publicized; there have been at least 10 public hearings on that issue. Every year the City adopts a budget and has a public hearing that is publicized at least 10 days before the public hearings. The budget books have been at the library, most of the years something has been on the website and discussed at 6-8 budget work sessions leading up to the budget every year. Every year we have consciously looked at that number, looked at that revenue, and looked at where it needed to be spent. The information has been out there, he noted, but he said he recognizes that a rate increase of this size gets a little more attention.
City Manager Almond reminded everyone that the City started selling water to Greensboro about 12 years ago. It generated a great deal of money for us that we needed, he asserted. The contract came in 1998, which was a good time because we needed the money, he said. The local economy was suffering with the loss of American Tobacco Company, the City’s largest taxpayer, in 1994-95. The company was also the City’s largest water and sewer user, he pointed out. While another company is there now, it is not nearly the magnitude of what American Tobacco meant to the City, he said. The City was facing serious tax increases and serious water and sewer rate increases around that time. Reidsville was very fortunate to have water, a natural resource to sell, to help the City through those tough times. 
The City Manager said the City has received approximately $11.126,000 million over a 12-year period of time from Greensboro or approximately $1 million a year. He said, remember at the time, we were having some very difficult economic times because of the loss not only of American but other industries as well. At that time, they talked a lot about the tax burden being shifted from the industries to the residents because industries were not investing in new equipment or inventory, he noted, and that part of our tax base was going down. The City needed another source of revenue to support continuing operations of the City, he said, and the Greensboro water contract came along just in time to replace some of that money.
Therefore, he explained, all of that money couldn’t be kept in the Water and Sewer Funds because it was the General Fund, in operations, where a lot of money had been lost and where the money was needed.

Since the execution of that contract, $7.9 million of the Greensboro money went from the Water Fund to the tax-supported General Fund, City Manager Almond said. He said this was about $400,000 to $500,000 a year. He said about $6 million of that money went to basic operations of the City, putting police officers on the street, maintaining the streets and sidewalks, providing garbage collection and other basic services, he noted. 

He said the question is, “What would we have done without that contract in place?” He said it was not fair to assume or lead anyone to the conclusion that we took that money and wasted it, and spent it downtown, spent it on any one place, that money by and large went to support the general operations, the buildings, and yes, my salary and every other City employee’s salary. We’ve spent money downtown but picking up the garbage and maintaining the streets, we didn’t have the money to do that and this money came in at just the right time, he said.

Over the course of this contract, $11 million dollars has come in from the Greensboro water sale and over $7 million went to operations of the General Fund. Some of the money was improvement projects, he stated. He listed the following projects: improvements at Lake Reidsville, improvements on Vance Street, downtown improvements and building the Teen Center to address some of the problems associated with the youth, but nobody wants to pay the bill. The bill has come due today, he said. He said he is not saying anything he hasn’t said time and time again. He added that it is very hard to get our story out, but he said some are more successful than others, shown by your presence here today. He said again that $7.9 million was spent to support the operations of the General Fund and these improvements. During that same period of time, almost $1 million was transferred to the Sewer Fund, he said. This extra money from Greensboro was due to the drought conditions, he indicated. Everybody wants clean water, he noted, and everyone wants the environment to be clean. He noted that there is a real cost to all of that and the City’s costs have increased in the last several years. That money was transferred to the Sewer Fund rather than raise sewer rates, he said. The water rates have not been raised in 12 years and sewer rates have not been raised in about four years, he said, although there have been higher costs in the sewer system. He talked about the sewer moratorium that the City had been under about 10-12 years ago.
During that same period of time, City Manager Almond said $150,000 went to the employees’ health insurance fund rather than raise rates. He said $1.2 million went to the Market Square capital project and $2 million to the Industrial Park. If you add that up, you can see where that Greensboro water sales money has gone, he asserted.
The main point he wanted to make is that you can criticize some of the projects that we’ve done, including Market Square and other improvements, but that would not have offset completely the need for the rate increase at this time. Even if these capital improvement projects had not been done, we would still have had to have more money coming into the Sewer Fund if we had not had this Greensboro water contract. He also noted that everything was not profit. Reidsville sells Greensboro “treated” water and there are costs associated with treating and pumping the water to Greensboro, he said. He said this report would be available to citizens. That is where the Greensboro water sales money went, he stated.

The City Manager said the question is what would we have done without it? Operational costs were still in bad need of money. What in the world would we have done without it? “How high would your tax rate have to be if we hadn’t had it?” he asked.
Another question he’s heard asked if why didn’t you increase rates a little bit along. He said he didn’t see the logic in that, why we didn’t have a 2% or a 5% rate increase. The City Manager said the fact is we didn’t need the money before now. Would you have rather we pocketed the money, sat on it and saved it so that we’d have a larger increase over time, he questioned. We could have made other improvements to the system before now, he said, but they didn’t have to be done and we didn’t need a rate increase so why would we have adopted one, even a small percentage increase, he said. 
Some have said we didn’t do any advance planning, the City Manager stated. That is completely opposite from the facts that are on record, he said. We have had over 10 public hearings on budgets during this time, and have had very few people come and say anything about them. We’ve done our best to get that message out, we’ve published it, we’ve written Frequently Asked Questions to the newspaper to get those questions out there, we’ve put it in the library. But to say we haven’t planned for this day is completely opposite from the record that shows we have known for a long time that a rate increase was going to be necessary whenever we lost that money from Greensboro. He quickly added that we haven’t lost the Greensboro money yet. He talked of the record back-to-back droughts 2-3 years ago, and the City was lucky to have this contract in place. We got a lot more money from Greensboro because of those droughts, the City Manager noted. We benefited and made money off that, he said.  

He explained the contract with Greensboro. The first 10 years Greensboro had to buy 2½ million gallons a day. We are now in the 12th year of that contract, and Greensboro is only required to buy 500,000 gallons a day, enough to keep the lines flushed out. Less water has been sold recently because the season has been wetter, Randleman Dam will be coming on line and the City of Burlington is also selling Greensboro water. Greensboro is not taking as much water from us, and they don’t have to by contract, he said.
City Manager Almond said they have seen this day coming. In October of 2008, he said he wrote an eight-page memo to the Council talking about the situation in the Sewer Fund and we fully expected the Sewer Fund to go “absolutely flat broke, zero or in the red,” by the end of the last fiscal year. As it turned out, we barely came out in the black, he said. We didn’t ask for sewer rate increases because we thought we could bridge that gap, he said, and survive through the Greensboro water sales, which we have done.
Council had several work sessions, the City Manager noted, present and former Council members participated and talked about the Sewer Fund and how a sewer increase had to come along. We actually loaned the Sewer Fund money from the Water Fund to get through its operations last year rather than a rate increase, he explained. There were six or eight public work sessions and several public hearings to get that message out the best we could, he continued.

While he said it was not fair to say we did not plan for this day, we did everything we could to put that day off, he said, but it is here today, primarily because of regulatory requirements. In the governmental structure, we are at the low end of the food chain, he said, everybody up the line passes on requirements to us. We are on the low end of that and have to take care of the regulatory requirements, he continued. They are expensive and, yes, everybody likes a clean environment, but we have to pay for it, he said. EPA never saw a regulation they didn’t like, he said, and they are continually adding on more. They are very costly, he stressed. 
We have been planning for this day, and I think planning very well, the City Manager said. It didn’t come until now. The Sewer Fund almost went broke, but we did pay off all of the debt on the Sewer Fund for the bond issue that citizens approved in 1989. Bonds were issued in 1990 to update our sewer plant at that time to meet those regulatory requirements. We paid off the last of those bonds last summer, he said, which were issued for $8-9 million. He said that payoff day was the date they were trying to get to, out of debt in the Sewer Fund. Now, we need to prepare for the next round of improvements to the Sewer Plant, he stated, that everybody says they want but nobody wants to pay for. He said they knew this day was coming, but they put it off for as long as they could.
City Manager Almond then addressed those who said why should be pay more for “dirty” water. He talked about the flyer that was sent out a while back that talked about violations of safe standards in the drinking water for TOCs and HAAs. He said this is the latest form of regulations cities have to go through. He stressed that in the past five years, the City has run over 1,200 tests on 150 different chemicals at the Water Treatment Plant, We had nine failures in over 1,200 tests, the City Manager said, I think that’s a pretty good record. But a failure is a failure to the State, and those notices have to be sent out, even though the violations are in the parts per million range. EPA dictates the language in the mailer that scares people so badly, he asserted. The City Manager stated that he was not saying this is not something to pay attention to, but please put that in perspective. By any fair interpretation of the word “dirty” can you call our water dirty because of this minute violation, he asserted. He discussed contributing factors that can make the water appear cloudy at times, including seasonal turnovers in the lake, power failures at the water plant, etc. 
He talked of one solution to the violations is flushing the water out. He said everyone has probably seen that going on around town, and that’s what they’re trying to do although you can’t flush it out completely. If you hear about dirty water, that is what’s happening, he said.
The General Assembly passed the 2008 Drought Relief legislation, which requires cities to go to a full cost rate structure, which means to pay your operational costs, pay your debt off and put some money back into the system for capital improvements.  The rate structure that has been proposed brings the City into compliance with that Drought Relief bill. 
Again, we have tried to publicize this as much as we can, City Manager Almond asserted. Budgets and audits are submitted each year to the North Carolina Local Government Commission. They review the information and give back opinions on any problems they see. You don’t want to get in trouble with the LGC, he stressed, because they can come in and take over the City. They have done it to other cities, he said, and set the tax rate at whatever they wanted to set it, etc.  The City of Reidsville received a letter after they reviewed our audit a couple of months ago. They warned us that our utility rates were not in compliance, he said, and were not high enough to sustain the operation and investment in our utility system that we needed to have. They didn’t tell us we had to do it, but a letter from the LGC carries a lot of weight and you don’t want to get on their bad side, he reiterated. 
There is a lot of information on the State Treasurer’s website, he noted. If you look at that, you will see Reidsville has one of the lowest water and sewer rates in the State of cities of any size because we haven’t raised water rates in 12 years because of the Greensboro water sales and we haven’t raised sewer rates in four years. Even with the rate increase on the table today, it only puts us in the median class of water and sewer rates in North Carolina and that is if no other utility providers raise their rates. The City of Burlington has already announced it will raise its rates for several years because of the Jordan Lake Rules. People have claimed we have the highest rates in the State, but the facts don’t bear that out, he stressed. 
Those are the concerns I’ve heard expressed, he said. He said those who have paid attention to the documents discussed today shouldn’t be surprised by this requested rate increase. He said that is how we’ve gotten to where we are today.
Mayor Festerman asked if Council members would like to make any comments.
Councilman Johnson questioned if the Water Fund took a $1,144,895 net loss even with the Greensboro funds, why didn’t we increase the rates then? City Manager Almond said we could have, but we could operate without an increase.  But we could have had more cash in the bank and our assets may not have been depreciated quite as much, but we were able to pay our bills and our debts and keep our systems operating, he explained. Maybe we should have raised rates two years ago, but we were able to get by without doing it. I didn’t recommend it because we could do without it, the City Manager said.
Mayor Festerman asked if there were any other questions for Mr. Almond? None were offered. The Mayor asked the City Manager if staff would be making any comments. City Manager Almond said Finance Director Chris Phillips is here if Council wanted specifics on any numbers or to answer any questions he hadn’t for them, but Phillips didn’t have a presentation prepared. The Mayor indicated it would be good to hear from the Finance Director since he was a CPA and had worked on audits of cities around the State. Also, he asked if this increase didn’t come from Phillips’ recommendations. The City Manager said they came from himself and Phillips. 

Finance Director Chris Phillips explained that the in-house rate study we prepared was presented to Council at a work session. This gave a 30-page analysis of our rates, including comparable information in there. The proposal has been publicized. Phillips said he does have an auditing background and has audited several other municipalities with other utility systems.  

The State does monitor the performance of cities’ utility funds, Phillips said. The first notice is this letter which says your utility system is not performing at a level that can be maintained. You have to answer that letter, it asks for a response. The City’s response was conducting this rate study and the proposed increase, Phillips explained. He said he would be happy to answer any questions Council might have.
Mayor Festerman asked Phillips, as an auditor working for another municipality and seeing the same books and the same figures, what would you have recommended to those other cities?

Phillips explained that auditors deal with what has happened in the past. Your job isn’t to make recommendations, but when you get the letter like we did from the State, you have to follow up with your client. You would come in and ask how you are going to respond to the letter, what are you going to do to improve the situation. He said he would expect to see a rate study. If rates are not going up, I would expect to see a detailed explanation as to why, he added, and how to survive without an increase. The response that we had would be the one I would be expecting and why I prepared the information that I did, he said.
Councilman Johnson asked whether Phillips had done any other rate studies in the past and how long ago where they? Phillip said he had never done any of this size before. He said he submitted a 30-page study, but he had 1,000 pages of information he had collected for it. The North Carolina School of Government Environmental Finance Center is where a lot of this information comes from, he said. They have collected information from across the State and do annual reports, all the medians, all the rate structures, all the information that we put in this came through the SOG. 
Phillips said we could have gone outside for a rate study and paid a consultant as much as we wanted to for that. He said in the last couple of days he had talked to several of our “peer” cities to see what they are doing. A couple of them are doing formal rate studies, going outside and paying someone to do that, he said. By doing the rate study in house, they didn’t need to spend the money because I think we already knew the answer, which was that we needed an increase, he said. He said he talked to about 15 of the 22 cities in our peer group, which is based on population, Phillips said. Two said they were not having increases in the coming year but both had experienced increases in the past year. The majority are looking at increases as well for the same reasons that we are, he said.
Councilman Henderson asked had we advised the citizenry of the fact that we had received this notice from the state, the letter. Phillips said it was in the mailer that we prepared. The presentation that we did included the letter. The newspaper had included excerpts from the letter, Phillips said, adding that anyone was welcome to get a copy and read it. In summary, it is a “first alarm” letter, he explained. They looked at numbers and performance, and it basically says you need to make some consideration because you don’t have long-term stability in the system.
Councilman Henderson asked what the consequences are if ignore that letter. Phillips said you wouldn’t ignore it completely. You would have to say we will take it under consideration and we won’t take any action at this time. Probably, what would happen if you continue on, the letters would get more strenuous that you need to make adjustments, you cannot function without doing it. They have the authority to take you over, he said, and they have done that in units in the State. We are nowhere near that situation, he said, that is a “dire” situation.  
Councilman Johnson said then, this is not a stressful situation, we are not pressed to increase our rates right now? He asked if there was any way we could incrementally increase them from this point on. Phillips said they did the rate study and came up with a proposal. Of course, elected officials have to consider the information and make a decision. He indicated he looked at them several different ways. In one meeting, we discussed placing more of the burden on businesses than residential, he noted. There are pros and cons to all of that, he said. We looked at phasing it in, he said. 
Phillips said the question is, with the increased revenue, what are we going to do with it? There are some serious, large dollar items that are coming up in the near future, he said. The NC Department of Transportation is doing some work on Freeway Drive, which will force us to do some work in the $1-2 million range. Jordan Lake Rules will be coming down, and there will be some mandatory things to do. It will cost the City $250,000 to map the City’s water and sewer lines at a minimum. Engineering studies are being completed right now on the sewer plant and sewer lines. Initial recommendations are about $8 million, he noted, for those improvements.
Phillips said if the City doesn’t raise the rates this year, it may have to push these things back. The problem you run into is, if you don’t start doing some of these main improvements and wait for something to break, it becomes more expensive to fix it, he asserted. What happens if you have a major break, he said, what kind of damage could that do to the community? If you push it back, that’s closer to becoming an issue, he said.
There was a discussion on Enterprise Funds and what they are.
Mayor Festerman asked Phillips to elaborate on the Jordan Lake Rules. Phillips described the rules as a “wild card” right now. The $250,000 to map the sewer lines is just the first step. Basically any water that trickles into Jordan Lake is affected by these rules. The State says that Jordan Lake has to be protected, he stressed. 

The Mayor stated that Eden will not be affected by these rules. Phillips explained that Eden is not affected by them because it is part of the Dan River Basin, not the Cape Fear Basin that goes into Lake Jordan. Burlington is raising its rates and saying the main reason is the Jordan Lake Rules, Phillips said.
Mayor Festerman asked where will the City fit in the State with the new proposal? Phillips said we will be closer to the median. Our water rate, he noted, is one of the 10 lowest in the state. It is “pitifully” low, he said. Our sewer rate is in the low average in the State. The increase will put the sewer rate in the median range, he said.

Mayor Festerman asked  Phillips when did you first become alarmed? Phillips said he had been looking at an increase the four years he has been here. It has been discussed at work sessions before and put on the table, but they were trying to put it off for as long as we could, he said.
Councilman Johnson asked if there have been any other attempts to get a rate increase? Phillips said no, this is the first proposed rate increase. A deciding factor was the letter from the State that showed that now is the time to do it. They had hoped to have a few “breather” years between when an increase was needed and when the debt was paid off.
City Manager Almond again noted that 70% of the proposed increase is going to Sewer. The City’s top 8-9 industrial users account for 67% of the usage. He said there were attempts to create a balance there.

He said they had tried to delay the rate increase until the debt was paid off on the Haw River Outfall project. He said there was very little capital improvements done with the Sewer Plant because the money wasn’t there. If the Council delays action, the Sewer Fund has no reserves, the City Manager pointed out. 

He added that the rate increase proposed does nothing for the $8 million in wastewater treatment plant improvements that are needed. He stressed it is expensive to operate these systems.

At Mayor Pro Tem Balsley’s request, the City Manager discussed the Jordan Lake Rules further. For the past two years, the General Assembly has been working on the watershed protection rules. When the Jordan Lake was built, they were told it was going to be a cesspool, but now they’re trying to clean it up and passing regulations onto everybody that dumps into Jordan Lake.

It was noted that if anyone wanted to submit questions in writing, they could do so and they would be answered.

Public Comments on Proposed Utility Rate Increase.

Mayor Festerman then indicated that those who wanted to make comments would have the opportunity to do so. He noted that a sign-up sheet had been in the lobby. He said City Clerk Angela G. Stadler would read aloud the names of the speakers, both the current speaker and the next one waiting to be heard, who can sit up front while waiting.
Mr. William H. Bass, 406 Hubbard Street.

Mr. Bass said he had a few questions he’d like answered. First, he said he’d like to know the cost of a unit of water. City Manager Almond asked Mr. Bass several times if he meant the cost to produce it? Mr. Bass said since he is charged by the unit, he wanted to know the cost of one unit to him. As staff looked for the answer, Mayor Festerman expressed concern that this would take all of Mr. Bass’ three-minute time limit. Mr. Bass said he would go on, saying he was trying to figure out what the sewage charge would be. Mr. Bass said he was charged $2 dollars and something per unit for three units. He said he was charged around $6. Mr. Bass said he was charged $17 for sewer. He said it was impossible for the three units of sewage to go out of his house because he is the only person there. City Manager Almond explained that the cost for water is a certain amount and the cost of sewer is a higher amount. Finance Director Chris Phillips said $1.19 per unit is the rate for water and $2.75 is the rate for sewer. Mr. Bass asked why he was paying $17 then for sewer treatment? The City Manager said that includes the fixed costs.
Mr. Bass then said that $15 was going to make him pay 53% more. He said it would cost his mother 150% more.

Mr. Gene Walker, 1327 Cotswald Terrace.

Mr. Walker congratulated the City Manager, saying he “still talks through both sides of your mouth.” He said he couldn’t understand that they get bills that say the water is contaminated but it won’t hurt you. Of course, it might kill you, he asserted. He asks how come you (pointing to the City Manager) and all of your employees keep bottled water. He said it was alright for other people to drink but not for y’all to drink. He said that was something for people to think about. He said to the audience, you might die from drinking the water but they might live. Mr. Walker said all of these people don’t have enough to live on now and you’re going up on the bill. He said y’all can squander it for the last 4-5 years and send four people to California where they raise pecans to find out how to run a farmer’s market here. That’s money squandered, he said. He said you’ve got a restaurant down here that’s been turned into a pigeon hole, which he said was another million dollars squandered. Mr. Walker said he thought the City Council used to control the City Manager, but we find out that the City Manager controls the City Council. He said things need to be changed, though he didn’t know what they needed to do to change it. He told Mr. Almond that he “was a liar when you come here” and said that the people where he left and came here from said he was a liar. He said he didn’t know whether he was or not. Mr. Walker asserted that the City Manager said when the City first sold water to Greensboro that they were going to cut the water rates, but he never did. “That’s another thing you lied about,” he said. Mr. Walker said it would take three hours to tell all the things he lied about. 

Ms. Beth Simmons, 111 Cedar Run, President, Chamber of Commerce.

Ms. Simmons said she was here today representing the Chamber of Commerce and the businesses that are our members. She said she understands from her audit days that the enterprise fund must be self sufficient. For years, this requirement has been met with nonpermanent money from Greensboro and the water sales to them. Knowing that this would eventually reduce or go away with the completion of the Randleman Dam and some of the Greensboro improvements, a better management strategy would have been to rely less on these in the past, especially since it was a temporary, temporary funds to balance the budget. While this would have meant increases earlier, they would have been smaller increases and better able to absorb the increases. Consideration also needs to be made to delay projects and raise these fees incrementally. Jordan Lake Rules, we’ve been fighting them for four years. Estimates are that it will cost a community of our size anywhere from $5 to $10 million dollars. Their regulations are not even proven that they’re going to work so hopefully you won’t have to hit that $5-10 million mark but it does look like you can’t fight Raleigh, the larger communities, even if we banded together and tried to. So, I think we need to delay as much as we can and try, if we have to go with the increases, to do it incrementally and keep fighting the Jordan Lake Rules. They’ve got to go away. Thank you.
Ms. Clara Gunn, 1108 Lindsey Street

Ms. Gunn cited the violation letter she received from the City which said that some people who drink the water containing, whatever acid it is, over many years may have increased risks of getting cancer. I am a cancer patient and I have many friends who are on dialysis. I understand the water is not safe for either one of us to drink. I started buying water after I got this letter to cook and to drink too, costing me approximately $30 a month. I wonder if I can deduct this from my water bill. Rockingham County has the highest unemployment rate in North Carolina. She talked of residents being on fixed incomes and unable to pay for the water. What the Council members make by sitting on the Council, with the little income, they can pay their water bill with that. The sewer is based on how much water we use, is that not right? That’s what you told the City Council, so you know we’re going to have a lot of health hazards because we’re not going to be able to flush our commodes every day like we normally do. Thank you.
Mr. Charles Fagg, 1326 Woodland Drive.

Mr. Fagg said: My concern is that Council knew back in 2006 that this waste treatment plant was going to have to be upgraded at what Chris said earlier, $8 million dollars. You’ve taken $8 million dollars and done other things with it. These pet projects downtown, like the “R” in the middle of the City, somebody told me the other day that the “R” stood for “Redneck”, not Reidsville. Now I see that you’re planning on putting an “M” on Market Street for Market Square. These projects could be held off or held out while taking that money and putting it back into the Sewer Fund. All of these crosswalks, all of this stuff that has been done downtown, what has it brought us? It hasn’t brought any new businesses. From Piedmont Street to the Monument, you have seven empty buildings. One of the oldest businesses went out the first of March, closed its doors. They say that the reason they were closing was there was no longer any foot traffic downtown. So what is all of this fancy stuff that you have done, that has wasted our money downtown, what has it brought downtown? I don’t see any new jobs. I don’t see any new businesses. You’ve had a restaurant over here that has tried twice, that can’t even get construction. So you’re not bringing anything downtown. The Industrial Park, the first year there was a plant out there that laid off 27 people the first year. I haven’t seen anything where they have hired these 27 people back. Is the Council still giving them their tax money back every year? These are some things that you need to look at and to see. Again, like I’ve said, you’ve known since ’06 that the Wastewater Treatment Plant was going to have to be updated. So there’s money there. Chris, Mr. Phillips brought up that Freeway Drive, there’s going to be water and sewer lines that are going to have to be relocated when they start widening that. They’ve been talking about that for the last 10 years. So, is the Council planning for this? Are you looking at a five year or a 10 year plan on how you’re going to pay for that? 
Mayor Festerman did reply that since the last Council meeting, he has cut four ribbons for new businesses downtown. Downtown is thriving.

(Mr. Walker yelled from the audience, “You’ve lied about that before!”)

Ms. Lucille Motley, 312 Forsyth Street.

Ms. Motley said: I live in the Racetrack community of Reidsville. which is made up largely of senior citizens and disabled people. She said she is one of them. If we did not have the Outreach program and the Salvation Army on Barnes Street and I did not have Social Services in Wentworth, I would not be able to meet my obligations. Medication, plus hospital bills, plus Duke Power, has asked for an increase, plus the gas company and now you want to add $15.00 more dollars on my water bill. You might as well send the little red truck out and tell him to cut my water off because $58.00 a month is going to be very hard for me to find as well as for my neighbors to find. So please when you vote on increasing, please consider us.

Sallie Lawson, 1851 Amos Street, Apt. 10.

Ms. Lawson said: I don’t have that much to say because other people had already made my statement for me. One of the things I did want to talk about was the fact that the water may or may not be safe to drink, which was in that letter that came out. I also believe that you have known about the aging utility systems and the fact that they have needed upgrading. You’ve known about that for four years, so why didn’t you make the increases four years ago instead of hitting us with this all at one time. We, the majority of the people in Reidsville, are senior citizens; the ones that have no jobs. So I don’t understand where you think we are going to get the money from. 

Jerry Webster, 2301 Lemar Drive.

Mr. Webster said: I came here not prepared to speak but after hearing some of the remarks, he would like to reiterate some that have already been made. I would also like to give a little of my time to the people here, I would like to see a show of hands, quietly please, to the number of people that have come here today and taken time off of work, taken time out of their schedules, have taken time out of their lives that they wouldn’t otherwise contribute to this, to come here and oppose this rate increase. Well, that’s not a lucky guess I don’t think after what I’ve heard today. One of the remarks that Mr. Almond made that stuck in everybody’s mind,  I think, and will remain in your memories, I hope, is that we saw this coming we knew it was coming and a remark made by the accountant here was we knew this was coming for approximately four years. So since 2006, 2005, 2007, this City government has known that this was going to happen and yet they built a park. Don’t get me wrong, I’m not opposed to the park. I’m not opposed to some of the downtown revitalization projects that have gone on. I’m a little curious about the big white “R” in the middle of the street, and about how much some of that might have cost. I believe we heard Mr. Almond say that $1.2 million dollars of the Water Fund was diverted for downtown projects. I think that’s probably close to about half of what’s been spent. I don’t have the figures to back that up, but I think what we would like to have is a little more disclosure, a little more transparency in government. I think we might have heard that before on FOX News in the last few weeks. What I would like to see the City Council and the Mayor do here is to delay, at least delay, the vote for the passage of this rate increase. I have been in law enforcement and I’ve been in hostage negotiations training, and all of a sudden I feel like one. I feel like we’re at the mercy of maybe the Jordan Lake Rules, or the EPA, or the Council of Governments and I don’t feel like there is much we can do about this rate increase at this point, except maybe get out City government to delay this rate increase until we the City, the citizens and the tax-payers of this city get full disclosure. I think we need full disclosure, if you have questions submit them in writing to our City government and get some of the answers to our questions asked that we don’t have time to get answered here today. 

Diane Walker, 1322 Racine Boulevard.

Ms. Walker said: I am here today to object to the proposed water rate increase. As we all know and as it has been said here again and again, many improvements have been made uptown in the last two years that were not necessities, while our City Council has seemingly ignored the fact that our water is unsafe to drink. And now, less than one year after our City Manager declared that Reidsville is financially sound, the Council has decided to burden the citizens of Reidsville with a 41 percent increase during the most difficult of financial times, I don’t know anybody whose family or who has a family or friend or a neighbor who has not struggled with unemployment and rising prices and then you put this on us. It only adds insult to injury that the water you want us to pay so dearly for is unsafe to our health. I am asking our Council to consider other ways to cut the expenses to reprioritize what this City does need right now and to divert the funds that you do have away from nonessentials like the big “M” in Market Square to where it is truly needed, we all deserve clean water. I would like to say I am so proud of everybody who showed at this meeting today, thank you all.

Tommy Pugh, 1303 Wentworth Street.

Mr. Pugh said: One of the things I would like answered or put on the table is why would we treat the water we are sending to Greensboro when they are going to have to retreat it again before they can send it out? He said where Moss Street comes into Wentworth Street right there, there is a water treatment plant there, and every afternoon there is a smell of sewage in our neighborhood. If it takes $15.00 a month to fix that, that would be worth it to me, but I don’t think the sewer department is being run right, they are not doing the steps to get the water right. We have these, I call them “honey trucks,” where the guys go around and recover the waste out of port-a-toilets. Those are being dumped in our sewage. How can you measure to charge them when you don’t know how much they’re putting in our systems? You know that’s just a couple of things I’d like to throw out that I think need to be answered. You know I don’t know how many houses in Reidsville are still on wells but everybody who knows anything about the sewage system knows that people are still running on wells in the City of Reidsville. How can you charge me for sewage when you don’t even know how much they’re using and putting into our system?  I just don’t think, and I’m not throwing blame on anybody, I’m just throwing out things that bother me when I’m being charged $55.00 to $60.00 already a month. We’re talking about going up on an average of $15.00, but mine will be more than that, mine will be $25.00. I’ll be paying almost $100.00 per water bill when I heat with gas, and I don’t pay but $102.00 every month for gas. Something is not right when you’re paying as much for water as you are for gas and that’s all I got. 

City Manager Almond addressed Mr. Pugh’s observation about the “honey trucks” and said it is illegal for companies to dump raw sewage into the City’s sewer system. He asked that those present to report such issues to City Hall. 

Mayor Festerman reiterated that the City has been approached by those types of companies requesting permission to dump into the City’s system. He strongly denied that anyone has given permission to do that, it is illegal and not permissible. The Mayor clarified that the station on Wentworth Street is not a treatment facility, but it is a pumping station.

Mr. Pugh commented whatever the facility is, that is where he assumed the smell is coming from. He said the smell is forced into his house through the pipes. He commented that if the “honey trucks” aren’t dumping into the system, they are dumping somewhere in the land and it is going into the filter plant.

Mayor Festerman said that the City of Eden does allow those types of businesses to dump into their system. He said that the City of Reidsville doesn’t allow it for that very reason, because they wouldn’t know how much was being put into the City’s system.

Reverend George Pickard, 1610 Vance Street 
Rev. Pickard said: My question is that I heard you say that you took some of the water treatment money and gave the City employees raises and stuff and did you take under consideration other than geography per area the salary that those City Managers make when you got your raise. The other questions is, I just moved here from Washington DC, and from your message, it don’t make sense. If you saw the problem four years ago, you jump on the problem when you first see and then you work it out so it won’t be a problem in years to come. 

David Amos, 307 Irvin Street
Mr. Amos said: To start out with, you could sell City-owned property that you are not using, we could get a tax base coming in on that. City Manager, I am going pick on you. We don’t need to furnish you a car, we do furnish you with a car don’t we? (City Manager responded he does get an allowance.) And anybody else, we don’t need to furnish cars, they can drive their own, I had to drive my own car to work all my years at work. The cost of operating sewage and water, how does it make up for the monies you bring in? Our tax rate is 70 some percent, Greensboro and Winston is low 50s, I don’t understand that. We’ve took in $12 million dollars, that’s about a million dollars a year from Greensboro, you’ve used two- thirds of it in the General Fund, I think that’s wrong. All that money should go to the water and sewer departments, that where it should be spent and kept a balance if you got it. You shouldn’t be taking it. The improvements downtown, they’re beautiful. They cost money, everybody knows that, but you shouldn’t be taking your excess for right now its times are hard. This is the worst times I’ve ever seen in my life. With people with more jobs gone before gasoline went up ever how many years ago that was I had $200-300 left out of my monies every month. Now I got to go to the bank, and I’m just lucky to have a little money in an IRA, and pull money out of that IRA. So your increase for water shouldn’t be.  You got all this money coming in from Greensboro, you need to put it in the water and sewer department. You need to quit doing improvements to the downtown area, it is beautiful right now. You need to just stop that and use your money for what is needed in the City. And I’m not picking on anybody, this is just you people are smart people, you’re educated people. I’m a little educated, but I can see a lot of things you can improve on and I’m sure you can too but this is just things that came to me. I noticed all of you are drinking bottled water, did you get that right out of the spigot? I just want to ask how many of you drink water at home.  

Councilman Richard Johnson commented that when the subject of chloramination came up he was a little unnerved because he only has one kidney after donating the other to his father-in-law. He said he does drink the water at home. He said the only reason he had a bottle of water this afternoon was because he was in a hurry and grabbed a bottle out of the refrigerator.

Mr. Amos said: One more thing I don’t understand why we have to pay some consultant, you (pointing to Finance Director Phillips) or anybody else, to map our water and sewer lines. We should have a map of all the water and sewer lines in Reidsville. That shouldn’t be a problem, and these Jordan Lake Rules I just don’t believe, I’m fairly smart, I just don’t believe any water from Reidsville would go to Raleigh. Can you prove that? I don’t believe they can either. I think there is a thing there that you could fight this Jordan Lake rules.

Mayor Festerman commented that several municipalities in the surrounding area have been fighting the rules for three years.

Cynthia A. Wagoner, 704 Briarwood Street
Ms. Wagoner said: Clean water has become an oxymoron with regard to Reidsville water. My main concern stems that we have cancer-causing pathogens in our water. And I think most of you know I have a brother that died. This hurts. You have to be conscious to run this City and nobody up here is conscious. Several of you can stop this. Clean the water, cut bills, cut payments going God knows where. Live up to what you told the City’s residents.  Sell unneeded real estate and equipment, stop giving it away. Stop buying downtown real estate. Consider combining Police and Fire services into one public department, public safety. Stop all projects that will not turn a profit. Mow greenways bi-weekly, turn off the Christmas lights downtown, consider using every other or every third streetlight. Cut out special funding for projects and for pet projects, such as the equestrian center, Commonwealth Tobacco, Downtown, Jaycee Park, the greenways. Impose salary decreases and or furloughs for City employees. Cut any open positions and stop the frivolous overtime. 

Walter King, 611 North Scales Street
Mr. King said: I haven’t been here in a while because I ran for City Council and it made me sick. It made me sick of the mess, underhandedness, and crookedness of the Council so I went home to my church, my wife, family and said I’m not going to get involved in this mess anymore. But then I get something saying that you fixing to raise my rates $15.00. I’m already paying $59.00 a month for water. You put all this stuff out here, why didn’t you fix the sewer plant four years ago, that’s bad management. $140,000.00 a year, you making more than half what the President is making. That’s crazy and you all sit up here with an arrogance, some of you sit up with an arrogance, and we’re paying your salaries and because we’re paying you, we pay your water bill. You got to consider man what we got. The whole thing is ya’ll need to be voted out of office. One part of the City  is crooked, frivolous spending for your own self, you need to be voted out of office but we can stand here and talk all day long and ya’ll won’t give a flying fart about what none of us says. Because you know people will vote for you  and you going to get up here again and you going to keep that smug attitude on your face because you are in power and going to put it on everybody else. But ain’t nothing going to change until the people take the power back from you, you (pointing at certain Council members and the City Manager) been in there too long, you been here too long, you been here too long, you been here too long, too long and you don’t know what’s going on out there and you don’t care. All you care about is what you can get, the bills that you can make. Ya’ll crooked people, point blank, but you don’t care because what you going to do is go back here and you going to say we’re going to put the rates up anyway because you don’t care. You don’t care. $140,000.00 a year, we ain’t suppose to be getting no increase. You suppose to be on the ball, brother. $140,000.00 a year, you making more than the governor. You making more than any City Manager around here, in Greensboro, or anywhere and we gotta take a rate increase because you ain’t done your job. And that’s the whole point, you haven’t done your job. So we got to pay you for not doing your job. Ya’ll full of mess man. I’m running again, I’m running again. I gonna, maybe we can’t change things but maybe we can stop this thing, somebody needs to speak out this mess ya’ll doing. I’m running again. 

Thomas C. White III, 1611 Ballymena Drive
Mr. White said: I came up here to speak specifically for myself and my mother, who has just turned 88 years old this past Saturday. I am a disabled veteran and we live together and this is going to be a struggle. I moved back to be her caretaker. I don’t know how she can deal with this upcoming rate increase. By the grace of God and his mercy we will prevail and that’s all I have to say. Thank you very much. 

Robin Moore, 912 Norman Street
Ms. Moore said: I’m here representing Norman Street because Norman Street has nothing but Senior Citizens, we don’t have anybody working, I’m not working anymore and haven’t worked in over a month. So we all struggling. And we just want to know why ya’ll are building another Social Security place and ya’ll just finished building a Social Security place out on Way Street. Ya’ll knocked the woods down on Freeway Drive and next thing that’s suppose to be a Social Security place. Why do ya’ll keep building and moving Social Security around, which we feel like there are a lot of empty buildings, why can’t ya’ll upgrade those buildings and stop building and wasting the taxpayers’ money, going up on the water bill. We just want to know why is it that you just built the one out on Way Street and now there is a “for sale” sign out on Way Street and now you moving it back to Freeway Drive. In the beginning, it was on Freeway Drive. All this money is being spent and why instead of using commonsense and upgrading a building and letting it go. If you’re in one building why not stay there? There is something wrong with that. That’s all I’m asking. 

Mayor Festerman informed Ms. Moore that the City has absolutely nothing to do with Social Security and the location of the local building.  

Marilyn Goldman, 2110 Smith Street.

Ms. Goldman said: I have one question, theoretically, if we give you this $15.00 a month extra are we going to be able to drink this water? Can you answer this question? No, you can’t. We cannot drink the water we have. It smells bad, it tastes bad and I don’t even give it to my animals. That’s how scared I am of it. You are going to charge us $15.00 more a month and we are still going to have to buy water. Is this true?

Mayor Festerman said he would give Public Works Director Eason an opportunity to respond to this question after the public comments portion of today’s meeting. The Mayor asked if there was anyone else who wished to address Council. No one came forward. 

Public Works Director Kevin Eason then came forward and stressed that the City’s drinking water is safe. He explained the EPA’s regulations and mandates on reporting violations to the public. As the City Manager had pointed out, 51% of all cities covering 94% of the population has some kind of violations. All have the same issues, he said.

Eason stated that if the City is in violation, he has to report it, no matter how small the percentage of contaminants. He said he was talking in the one part per billion over the limit. He said these contaminants are naturally occurring in the water, vegetation, etc. These are very, very minute contaminations, he asserted. He said he realizes that the language is scary, but that he and the employees at Public Works drink the water. He said the people of Reidsville shouldn’t be anymore concerned than the residents in other surrounding municipalities like Greensboro or High Point. Eason, at the request of the Mayor, listed his credentials and certifications with the State regarding his position as Public Works Director. He commented that while working for the City of Greensboro, he had been involved with the construction of the system that pumps water to Greensboro from Reidsville and was very familiar with the system. He described the treatment of the water and the pumping process to Greensboro. 
Mayor Festerman asked him about whether the water sent to Greensboro is retreated. Eason stressed that the water is not treated twice but goes directly to the Lake Townsend station.
Judy Gonzalez, 303 Hester Street 

Ms. Gonzalez: I think it is unfair that you are doing this at the last minute, being that we live on fixed incomes. $15.00 a month is hard when we go to pay a $20.00 phone bill. That’s all.   

Mayor Festerman thanked everyone for their comments. He noted that it was not necessary for Council to do this, hear public comments, but the Council wanted to hear their thoughts. He thanked them again for their opinions as the Council moves forward on this issue.

CONSIDERATION OF A STAFF RECOMMENDATION TO AUTHORIZE THE CITY MANAGER TO CONTRACT WITH KHS, HCCB, AND PCHCA FOR THE PERIOD MAY 1, 2010-APRIL 30, 2011. 
In making the staff report, Assistant City Manager Terri Stamey presented the Personnel Department’s recommendations as outlined in their April 7, 2010 memo. (A COPY OF THE MEMORANDUM IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) She noted that the City’s group health and dental insurance coverage renews for the period May 1, 2010 to April 30, 2011. She explained that the City is self insured with Kanawha Healthcare Solutions Inc. (KHS) as the third-party administrator, which pays claims as they come in.
Mayor Festerman asked Stamey to explain the acronyms for those involved in the City’s insurance program. Stamey stated that HCCB stands for HCC Life Insurance Co., which is the reinsurer; and PCHCA is Piedmont Community Health Care Alliance, which is the local physician healthcare organization that gives deeper discounts for those participating in the network Quotes are based on remaining with these organizations for coverage.
Stamey said they met with KHS and received cautiously optimistic news, which is that the maximum amount the City has to pay has not changed since last year although the fixed costs have increased and claim costs have gone down.

The Assistant City Manager said they are recommending that the City maintain the rates, including the dependent rates, with one exception. Since the City’s claims have gone down, we are recommending that the City’s cost for employee rates return to $455.69, which is the same rate as 2-3 years ago. Currently that rate is $540 per month.

There is one small change, she stated. Staff is recommending that City Council authorize us to move the HIPPA/COBRA administration to Pinnacle Benefit Resources. This will save the City about $3,000, Stamey said. 

Stamey informed Council she would like Council to adopt the same rates for dependent care, slightly reduce the City’s side, maintain the dental rates for retirees and general employees and agree to fund up to $469,058.64 from the insurance reserves. She said this agreement, she believed, would fully fund unexpected claims if the worst-case scenario should happen.

Again, Stamey said she would like for Council to approve the following: (1) keep the rates as reflected in the handout; (2) give the City Manager authorization to remain with our current providers; (3) change our HIPPA and COBRA from KHS to Pinnacle to save $3,000 in fixed costs.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve Assistant City Manager Terri Stamey’s recommendation.
City Manager Almond, noting that the City Council had just made over a $1 million decision, questioned why those who had come earlier for the utility rate discussion, had not stuck around to hear it. 

CONSIDERATION OF REQUEST TO DEMOLISH 702 PIEDMONT STREET BY COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR MICHAEL PEARCE.
In making the staff report, Community Development Director Michael Pearce said he was requesting permission to demolish 702 Piedmont Street. The house was inspected after complaints were received from the neighborhood Community Watch Committee. Serious violations were found during an inspection, he noted, including termite damage. The house had been closed up several times to keep vandals out of it, he noted, and the neighborhood had been very concerned. A title search found the property owner to be Jeremiah Hartman of 289 34th Street North, St. Petersburg, Florida.
Pearce said there were no lien holders on this property. Notice was sent by certified mail of a hearing with the Code Enforcement Officer. No one appeared at the hearing on December 30, 2009, he said.

An Order to Demolish was delivered by certified mail to the owner on January 2, 2010. The Code Enforcement Officer gave 90 days to demolish the dwelling, which would have expired on April 4, 2010. Pearce said the Order required demolition because the estimated cost of repairs at $14,000 exceeded 50% of the value of the building at $4,510.00. A follow-up inspection found the building to still be in dilapidated condition. There are no unpaid taxes on the property but there are three unpaid lot cleanings in the amount of $640.00. The property does not have water and is unoccupied, he said.
Pearce also noted that the property owner has purchased thousands of properties across the country. Councilman Henderson questioned who the demolition costs will be attached to? Pearce replied the property owner. Councilman Rucker asked if the owner has any other properties here. City Manager Almond said the City could attach a bank account if they could find it.

Councilman Rucker made the motion, seconded by Councilman Henderson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to proceed with the demolition.

The Ordinance as approved follows:
O R D I N A N C E

  BE IT THEREFORE RESOLVED:

  WHEREAS, on the 30th day of December, 2009 at 10:00 a.m., the Code Enforcement Inspector of Reidsville, North Carolina conducted a hearing on violations of Chapter 4, Article II, Housing Code, Reidsville Code of Ordinances, Section 4.26, for the property located at 702 Piedmont Street, Reidsville, North Carolina TAS Map No. 8904-05-29-3335.  The Complaint and Notice of Hearing was served on the owner by Certified Mail on December 19, 2009. Said owner being Jeremiah Hartman.

WHEREAS, said owner did not appear at said hearing and presented no evidence, and whereas a copy of the Order of the Code Enforcement Inspector was delivered to said property owner by certified mail on January 2, 2010.  The Order, dated December 30, 2009, allowed said owner to remove or demolish the above structure on or before April 4, 2010, and whereas there has been insufficient compliance with said Order in that said structure has not been removed or demolished, and remains deteriorated and unfit for human habitation, and constitutes a public health, safety, and fire hazard;

  NOW THEREFORE, pursuant to the Reidsville Code of Ordinances, Section 4-29 (c), the Code Enforcement Inspector of Reidsville, North Carolina is hereby ordered to cause the above structure located at 702 Piedmont Street, Reidsville, North Carolina, to be demolished, and to placard said structure as provided by N.C.G.S. 160A443 and Section 4-29 (a) of the Reidsville Code of Ordinances.


This is the 14th day of April, 2010.

/s/_____________________________________

   James K. Festerman, Mayor, 

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________________________

   Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk

CONSIDERATION OF AN AMENDMENT TO THE CITY’S CODE OF ORDINANCES SECTION 15-21 TO REDUCE THE SIZE OF THE PLANNING BOARD FROM 10 TO SEVEN MEMBERS.
In making the staff report, Community Development Director Michael Pearce said he was recommending a Text Amendment decreasing the size of the Planning Board/Board of Adjustment from 10 to seven members. He gave a brief history of the board, which was originally two separate boards, as outlined in his memo. (A COPY OF MICHAEL PEARCE’S MEMO DATED MARCH 30, 2010 IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
After explaining the history, Pearce stressed that a super majority is needed as a Board of Adjustment. He said it is hard to get enough members there. A seven-member board may not be perfect, but he felt it might be easier to get at least six members to attend for a super majority. He said he had been thinking about this for some time and would like for it to go into effect June 1st after Carolyn Pillar leaves the board.
Mayor Festerman questioned how many ETJ (extraterritorial jurisdiction) members would be needed on a seven-member board. Pearce, noting that was a good question, said he would check into that. Several Council members said they felt only one ETJ member would be needed on a seven-member board.

Councilwoman Zdanski made the motion, seconded by Councilman Henderson and unanimously approved by the Council in a 7-0 vote, to reduce the Planning Board to seven members effective June 1st.

A copy of the ordinance amendment follows:

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 15,

PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT

OF THE CODE OF ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE
BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina, that the Code of Ordinances of the City of Reidsville be amended as follows:

Part I. 
That Chapter 15, Planning and Development, Article I, In General, Section 15-2 (a), Membership, terms of office, vacancies is hereby repealed in its entirety and rewritten to read as follows:

Section 15-2 (a).
The Planning Board shall consist of seven (7) members. 

Part II. 
This Ordinance shall become effective upon its adoption by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina.

ADOPTED this the 14th day of April, 2010 by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina to be effective June 1, 2010.

/s/
















James K. Festerman









       Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/

_________________________

Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk

PUBLIC COMMENTS.

No one spoke during the Public Comments portion of the meeting.
CONSIDERATION OF BOARD AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS:
City Manager Almond distributed the ballots for the lone appointment to be considered for the Historic Preservation Commission.

CITY MANAGER’S REPORT.
Greenways Project.

City Manager Almond reminded Council members of their decision to eliminate the Lake Greenway Trail. He said he needed them to approve two documents, Budget Ordinance Amendment No. 15 and a Capital Project Ordinance, to close out this project. The Reidsville Area Foundation had already paid the City $82,700 towards the Lake Trail so this would reimburse those monies back to them, he noted. Finance Director Chris Phillips took the follow-up step and prepared an amendment to the Greenway Capital Project Ordinance. Following the reimbursement to RAF, it left a balance of $73,700 which was returned to the General Fund Undesignated Fund Balance, he said.
Councilwoman Zdanski made the motion, seconded by Councilman Rucker and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to adopt Budget Ordinance Amendment No. 15 and the amended Greenways Capital Project Ordinance.

Those documents as approved follow:

BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 15

     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 24, 2009 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2009-2010; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to a transfer from the Greenways Capital Project;
     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on June 24, 2009 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 10-3985-5000, Transfer from Greenways Project, be increased by $73,300.00; that revenue account number 10-3991-0000, Appropriated Fund Balance, be decreased by $73,300.00.
This the 14th day of April, 2010.

                     /s/ _____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

 /s/_____________________                                   

    Angela G. Stadler, CMC

    City Clerk

CAPITAL PROJECT ORDINANCE AMENDMENT

GREENWAYS CAPITAL PROJECT


WHEREAS, North Carolina General Statute 159-13.2 authorizes the establishment of a Capital Project Fund to account for expenses and revenues that are likely to extend beyond a single fiscal year; and


WHEREAS, it is the desire of the Mayor and the City Council of the City of Reidsville to amend the Capital Project Fund established for the Greenways Plan construction on June 8, 2005;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the Mayor and the City Council of the City of Reidsville that:


Section 1
That the following revenues for this project are hereby amended:


50-3612-2000

Reidsville Area Foundation (RAF) Grant
$  111,301

50-3831-4910

Interest Income



$    22,800

Section 2. 
The following line items of expenditures are hereby established/amended:


50-4940-5940

Construction
(Decrease)


($      3,199)

50-5940-9911

Contingency
(Decrease)


($    18,700)    

50-6120-9900

Reimbursement to RAF 


 $    82,700

50-6120-9910

Transfer to General Fund


 $    73,300

Section 3.
The City Manager is hereby granted all necessary authority to carry out this project, including the approval of payment requests as earned under approved contracts, to approve change orders in each contract as long as said change orders amount to less than $20,000 each, to transfer funds from the established Contingency Fund to cover such change orders and cost overruns, and to acquire rights-of-way. The Finance Director is authorized to make temporary loans to this capital project from the General Fund in order to cover costs before receipt of revenues and to establish an acceptable cash flow.

This the 14th day of April, 2010.







   /s/ _______________________________







          James K. Festerman








      Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/___________________________

    Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk

COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Councilman Henderson – He said he had no report for either group, noting he had been sick this past month, flirting with pneumonia. He said he was grateful to be here today.
Councilman Turner – No report.

Councilman Johnson – No report.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley – The Planning Board minutes, he said, were in the Council’s packets.

Mayor Festerman – The Mayor said he had the pleasure of attending five ribbon cuttings, four of which were in the downtown area. He commented to the landscaping on the south side of the Industrial Park, stating it looks good and was long overdue. 
The Mayor asked Community Development Director Michael Pearce about concerns that the Frank Verdi building on South Scales Street was becoming dangerous, especially where the wall extends onto South Scales. Pearce said repairs have been made to the roof. He said some of the felt paper put on the roof had blown off, some of it was landing at Market Square. He said he would get someone to check the south side of the building.

The Mayor then asked about the Hester Street properties that had come up before Council for condemnation. Pearce said they had to start at the beginning on these condemnations because a lien holder had not been notified. He pointed out that the work the owner thought would be finished within four weeks on one of the houses was still not complete.
The Mayor concluded by congratulating the Duke Blue Devils for winning the NCAA Basketball Tournament.

Councilman Rucker – The Councilman said the store at Lake Reidsville looked like it was closed up the other day.

He apologized for being late but he had been at therapy. He said he felt a whole lot better and was coming back around.

Councilwoman Zdanski – The Councilwoman said she could not attend the last Reidsville Appearance Commission meeting. The Historic Preservation Commission had no Certificates of Appropriateness to consider, she noted.

Councilman Henderson then invited Beth Simmons of the Reidsville Chamber of Commerce to make any Chamber announcements. Mayor Festerman noted the ribbon cutting on Thursday for Tall Order Music at 317 SW Market Street at 3 p.m.

ANNOUNCEMENT OF BOARD AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS.
City Clerk Angela G. Stadler announced that James Jackson of 311 Irvin Street had been unanimously appointed to the Reidsville Historic Preservation Commission. (A COPY OF THE BALLOTS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
Mayor Festerman then made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to recess to reconvene at 12 noon on Friday, April 16.





__________________________________________







James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

______________________________________

 Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk
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